MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 12TH AUGUST 2013

In the Chair:
Councillor C McShane
Members Present:
Councillors J Baird, D F Cunningham, W Graham, 
R D McDonnell, R McIlroy, M A McKillop, 
C C Thompson. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive

Mr A McPeake, Director of Environmental Services


Mrs E Mullholland, Director of Development Services

Ms D Bader, Member Services Clerical Officer
13/18:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors Blaney, McCambridge, Hunter, D McAllister, N McAllister, S McKillop and P McShane.

Chairman’s Business

Malin Waters Conference 
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,


“That the Chair would attend the Malin Waters Conference to be held in 
September 2013, as an approved duty.”

Presentation of European Funding Certificates

It was agreed that the Chair would invite Martina Anderson MEP to attend the presentation of Certificates for European Funding to take place on 
13th August 2013.

Cushendall Fire Station - Long Service Awards 

Reference was made to the two firemen from Cushendall Fire Station, 
Malachy Jameson and Liam Elliott, who had completed 25 years of service.

It was agreed that Council would hold a reception for the two firemen from Cushendall Fire Station, to mark the occasion of them completing 25 years of service.


Presentation to Council

It was agreed that Council would approve the request from FutureProof, the North Coast Energy Saving Co-op, to present at a Council Meeting later this year.

13/18:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10TH JUNE 2013, ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 24TH JUNE 2013 AND SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING 08TH JULY 2013

The minutes of the Council Meeting on 10th June 2013, Annual General Meeting 24th June 2013 and Special Council Meeting 08th July 2013, were taken as read.

With reference to the minutes from the AGM Monday 24th June 2013, it was agreed that these would be amended to include a proposal made by 
Councillor McDonnell for Councillor Blaney to be nominated as Chairman. There was no seconder for this proposal.

After discussion,



Councillor Graham proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,


“That the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 10th June 2013, Annual General Meeting 24th June 2013 and Special Council Meeting 08th July 2013 be adopted, subject to the above amendment.”
13/18:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 10TH JUNE 2013, ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 24TH JUNE 2013 AND SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING 08TH JULY 2013


DOE – Road Safety
(Requested by Councillor Cunningham)

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would support the Department of the Environment’s ‘Shadow to Zero’ campaign.

13/18:04
DEVELOPMENT SERVICES REPORT

The Development Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Tourist/Leisure Facility

Reference was made to the proposed Tourist/Leisure Facility and the reply from the DOE Local Government Policy Division with regards to Council’s application for capitalisation to bring the project to planning application stage.

After discussion, it was agreed, in principle, that Council would proceed and carry out a Green Book Appraisal and the estimated cost of £10,185 and that this would  be included in the estimates from 2014-15.

Malin Waters
It was reported that MalinWaters had been making an impact on the tourism market and that people were beginning to recognise the brand. After discussion, it was agreed that Council would commit 10K Euro equivalent in the 2014-2015 financial year in order to sustain the MalinWaters marketing brand. 

Request from Ruairi Og CLG for a further extension to their Community Infrastructure Fund Grant

After discussion,



Councillor Thompson proposed,




Seconded by Councillor M A McKillop and resolved,




“That Council would approve a request for an extension to the Community 
Infrastructure Fund Letter of Offer to Ruairi Og CLG, Cushendall until 
31st March 2014.”

Lammas Street Entertainer’s Competition

After discussion, it was agreed that the Chairperson C McShane and Councillors 
M A McKillop and Blaney would judge the Lammas Street Entertainer’s competition on Monday 26th August 2013.

Good Relations Grant Scheme

It was agreed to approve the Good Relations Grant of £400 to Glenariff Improvement Group for their ‘Knowing Me Knowing You’ project.



It was agreed to approve the Good Relations Grant of £250 to Bushmills Residents & Environmental Forum for their ‘Learn It and Turn It’ project.

Opportunities for Development of Moyle Forests – Glenariff, Ballypatrick & Ballycastle

After discussion, which included camping pods and sensitivity to the environment, 



Councillor McIlroy proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved, 

“That Council would proceed with the plans for the development of Moyle 
Forests.”

Councillor Thompson left the meeting.

Pilot Approach to Improving the Health, Wellbeing and Independence of Older People within the Moyle District Council Area.

After discussion, it was agreed that the words “Community and Voluntary Sector Project” be inserted at the beginning of the title of Item 3.1 of the Development Services Report.

Councillor Thompson returned to the meeting.


Bushmills Visitor Information Centre

It was reported that the Bushmills Visitor Information Centre had been open 7 days a week from 11am to 6pm in the Month of July and had received many visitors and would remain open 11am to 6pm seven days a week until the end of August and the Bushmills Salmon & Whiskey Festival 20th-22nd September 2013.

The DDS stated that Council had a minimum spend to get the Visitors Centre open and that this summer, so far, had demonstrated the need for a Visitors Centre in Bushmills, which should go a long way in building up a good case to put forward for next year.

Reference was made to the £400K originally proposed in the rates for this project and after discussion, it was agreed that the DCS would clarify what happened to the original proposed £400K in the rates.


After discussion,

Councillor Thompson proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,




“That the Development Services Report be adopted.”


13/18:05
CORPORATE SERVICES REPORT

The Corporate Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

The meeting continued in Committee.

Economic Development Officer - Secondment

It was reported that the Economic Development Office had been successful in her application as Foresight Programme Co-Ordinator with DETI and had applied for a secondment.  This would be initially for a one year period with a possible extension for up to a further 12 months.  Members wished her well.

It was stated that a replacement would be appointed to fill this post for the period in question.

The meeting continued out of Committee.

Policies

After discussion, which included what qualifies as an essential car user.


Councillor Baird proposed,

Seconded by Councillor McIlroy and resolved,

“That Council would approve the Essential/Casual Car Users Policy and 
Procedure for Claiming Mileage and Lone Working Guidance.”


Sunflower Mission and Barbeque – Ballintoy Harbour

After discussion, it was agreed to approve the request from Rev. Patrick Barton of the grouped parishes of Ballintoy and Dunseverick, to hold a barbeque at Ballintoy Harbour with a camp fire on the beach Friday 13th September 2013 from 7.30pm-10pm, subject to the necessary Insurance and Risk Assessment documents being received prior to the event.

Presbyterian Mutual/Auburn Homes Ltd (In Liquidation) Sale of Properties at Plumfall, Ballycastle

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That Council would approve the request from NIE to lay a mains cable 
from Fairhill Street to connect the 5 properties on this site.”

Valuation of a NIE Substation – Quay Road Ballycastle – Moyle District Council - NIE

It was agreed that Council would approve the valuation of £1,000 received from LPS for the proposed NIE Substation – Quay Road, Ballycastle for the benefit of a 99 year lease at an annual peppercorn rent for the area required.

Scheme of Emergency Financial Assistance to District Councils - Flooding

Reference was made to the correspondence received from Department of the Environment highlighting that the Scheme of Emergency Financial Assistance to District Councils covering flooding caused by rainfall in July 2013 had been activated.

Discussion took place on how this scheme had been publicised and that second homes did not qualify for this assistance.

After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved,

“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
13/18:06

APPOINTMENT TO THE NLCG-NHSCT LOCAL GOVERNMENT FORUM

After discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Thompson and resolved,

“That Councillor M A McKillop would be appointed to the NLCG-NHSCT 
Local Government Forum”.


13/18:07

THAT THIS COUNCIL WRITES TO NEW ENVIRONMENT MINISTER MARK H DURKAN INVITING HIM TO MEET WITH MOYLE DISTRICT COUNCIL TO DISCUSS HIS PREDECESSOR ALEX ATTWOOD’S PLANS FOR A NATIONAL PARK STATUS FOR THE CAUSEWAY COAST AND GLENS.
(Requested by Councillor Thompson)



This item has already been dealt with at the previous Council Meeting.


13/18:08

THAT THIS COUNCIL SUPPORTS THE COMMUNITY CALL FOR A PLAYPARK AT WATERFOOT AND THAT COUNCIL WORKS PRO-ACTIVELY WITH LOCAL GROUPS AND RESIDENTS TO PROGRESS THE PROJECT.
(Requested by Councillor N McAllister)

It was agreed this item would be included on the agenda for the next Council Meeting on 19th August 2013.


13/18:09
THAT THIS COUNCIL WRITES TO NIE EXPRESSING ITS SHOCK AND CONCERN THAT THEY HAVE DECIDED NOT TO PAY COMPENSATION UNDER THEIR ”GUARANTEED STANDARD” TO CUSTOMERS WHO LOST POWER FOR A PERIOD OF MORE THAN TWENTY FOUR HOURS DURING THE EXTREME SNOWFALL EARLIER THIS YEAR
(Requested by Councillor Thompson)

It was reported that over 300 residents had applied for this compensation – mostly from the Glens and that some of these people had been without power for 4-5 days.  

After discussion,


Councillor Thompson proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Baird and resolved, 

“That Council would write to NIE expressing their shock and concern at 
NIE’s decision not to pay compensation under their “guaranteed standard” 
to customers who had lost power for a period of more than twenty four 
hours during the extreme snowfall earlier this year.”



13/18:10

CONFERENCES AND COURSES
(a) CIPFA Local Government Seminar – The Future of Local Government in 
Northern Ireland to be held on 29th August 2013 at the Hilton Hotel, Belfast. 

There were no nominations for the above conference.

13/18:11
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985
· Application for a Renewal of Bookmaking Office Licence for Toals Bookmakers at 1 Bridge Street, Cushendall.

· Application for a Renewal of Bookmaking Licence for Willstan Limited at 
3 Anne Street, Ballycastle.

There were no objections to the above applications.


13/18:12
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS

There were no documents for signing and sealing.


13/18:13
CORRESPONDENCE
(a) Letter dated 16th July from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety in response to Council’s letter regarding the future of statutory residential care homes.


(b) Letter dated 17th July 2013 from Department of Health, Social Services and Public Safety regarding Ovarian Cancer Awareness Month and the requirement for an early diagnosis for Ovarian Cancer. 


It was agreed that the above correspondence would all be marked as read.


(c) Letter dated 18th July 2013 from Department of Environment regarding application to discharge Article 40 Agreement associated with E/2000/0226/O for self-catering cottage at Clady Road, Cushendun.


It was agreed that if Councillors wished to express their support for this they could go ahead and do so.


(d) Letter dated 19th July 2013, from Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment in response to Council’s letter dated 17th June 2013 regarding falling number of visitors to Northern Ireland and support for an island-wide Tourism Strategy. 


(e) Letter dated 22nd July 2013 from Department of Finance and Personnel, Rating Policy Division regarding replacement of Housing Benefit Rates. 


It was agreed that the above correspondence would all be marked as read.


(f) Letter dated 22nd July 2013 from Department of the Environment regarding measures to ensure maximum support for the construction industry. 


This letter was noted.


(g) Letter dated 24th July 2013 from the Minister of Enterprise, Trade and Investment in response to Councils letter dated 17th June 2013, regarding plans for EE to turn off their mast in Glenariffe and Councils request for support in ensuring that the site is included within the Mobile Infrastructure Project. 


(h) Letter dated 24th July 2013 from the Minister of Enterprise, Trade and Investment in response to Councils letter dated 2nd July 2013 regarding the Causeway School Museum. 


(i) Letter dated 26th July 2013 from DVLA regarding future arrangements on applications for a Road Service Licence and applications for the addition of regulated services. 


(j) Letter dated 26th July 2013 from Ballinasloe Town Council regarding the  Ballinasloe Fair 2013 from 28th September to 6th October 2013, and invitation to the 3 Fairs Dinner on 28th September 2013. 

It was agreed that the Chair, Vice Chair and Councillor Graham would attend this event.

(k) Letter dated 31st July 2013 from the Minister of the Environment regarding threatened closure of Vehicle Licensing Offices. 

It was agreed that individual Councillors would respond to this correspondence.


(l) Letter dated 1st August 2013 from HM Treasury regarding rural fuel rebate pilot scheme extension: call for information. 


(m) Letter dated 6th August 2013 from the Minister for Social Development in response to Council’s letter regarding the Northern Ireland Housing Executive. 


(n) Letter dated 6th August 2013 from North East Partnership regarding the INTERREG IVA funded Innovation and Growth Programme


It was agreed that the above correspondence would all be marked as read.



Correspondence Circulated on the Night

It was agreed that Council would approve the Ferry Winter Timetable from 
15th September 2013 to 13th April 2014 between Rathlin Island and Ballycastle.


13/18:14
ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE

Hospital Car Parking
(Requested by Councillor McIlroy)

Concern was raised over Hospital Car Parking charges for visitors who had relatives residing in hospital long-term, and the anxiety this caused especially for pensioners, and that long term car parking and exceptional circumstances needed to be addressed.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would write to the Health Minister to ascertain whether anything could be done in the exceptional circumstances, to alleviate the cost of Hospital Car Parking for visitors who had relatives residing in hospital long-term.


The meeting concluded at 20:05 pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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